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Minutes of Parish Council meeting held in the Old School Community Centre, Clare on Thursday  18th March 2004 at 7pm    

Present:  Cllrs O Smith (Vice-Chairman), P Daniels,  R  Gee,

D Neal, J Smith, R Warmington,.  Clerks - M Shinn & L Warmington 

1. Apologies:  Cllrs. J Stevens (Chairman),  K Mison, L Stevens,   
2. Register of members interests:  There were none at this point
3. Minutes of  previous meeting 19th February 2004 : There were two amendments on page 5 – item i) “committee” should read “working party” and item j) Cllr O. Smith “suggested” instead of “reported”.  With these amendments acceptance of these minutes was proposed by Cllr. Neal, seconded by Cllr. Gee and carried unanimously. 

4. Parishioners question time/Police Report:  None
5. Matters arising from previous minutes:  Page 3 – Blue bins – Cllr. Neal said the refuse collection in the centre now seems to be being cleared appropriately.  Vice- Chairman said a letter has been received about this.
Page 3 – Village of the year – Cllr. J Smith said she would have been happy to take on the task of this but as a decision was made at the last meeting she does not want to reverse this decision.  Cllr. R Warmington said she would also have liked to back Clare entering in this as it may be an opportunity missed at a time when we are trying to put Clare on the map.  They suggested next year we can take part again.

Page 5 – CHOC – Clerk pointed out that Cllr. L Stevens had said at the meeting in January at their auction of promises there “may “be a celebrity attending.

6. Correspondence:

St Eds B.C., Sandra Pell – Regarding the refuse collecions the problems in the centre should now be resolved with blue sacks due to be delivered and larger blue bins being supplied as necessary.  Crews have also been spoken to regarding the blocking of pavements and driveways.

SCC Highways – Copy of e-mail to Mr Dadd regarding tree outside 32 Hertford Rd., stating that they do not consider their tree has damaged that property and therefore they cannot be held responsible so tree will not be felled.

St Eds B.C., Stephen Boor  - Regarding Malting Lane lighting, stating there is not funding available for additional lights but request will be added to their list.  They suggested alternative funding could come from the Parish Council or from Suffolk County Council’s locality budget.  County Cllr. L Warmington was then asked if he would consider this and he said he could if he knew costs involved.  He explained that the locality budget is available for the good of the community.  Clerk will investigate costs.  ACTION: CLERK
St Eds B.C., Joy Bowes – Regarding Code of Conduct, Register of Interests – A letter from the Standards Board was enclosed which was read out regarding guidance on declaring membership of the Freemasons and membership of political party council associations 

SCC Highways, Jim Nunn – Grit bins in Hertford Road have been filled and arrangements will be made for missing bollards by Daneum Holt to be replaced, together with the damaged 30mph repeater sign at Westfields.  Pavement at Stour Vale will be checked to see if any work required.

SCC Highways, Jim Nunn – E-mail regarding cost of road to possible car park behind the Swan – costs may be approximately £50 per square metre with extra costs for kerbs and drainage.

St Eds. B.C. – Richard Livall – Regarding the proposed car park at land to the rear of Church Farm and Clare Country Park.  Regarding the car park he has spoken to Mr Jacobs who confirmed he would be willing to sell the land for a car park.  Details were given of suggested position of it and access via Gosford Close/ Erbury Place.  He suggested a meeting could be set up with involved parties including Education Officers and the Headmaster of the school and funding could be investigated.  He pointed out other concerns such as access to the town centre, the layout of the car park and consultation with the residents of Gosford Close and Erbury Place and stated he would be pleased to attend any meetings to help resolve issues that would help deliver this scheme.  Regarding the Country Park, he said the area in front of the recycling centre has been resurfaced and that issues raised at the last Clare Country Park advisory meeting regarding the centre are in the process of being resolved including replacing existing fencing, and investigating enclosing the front of it.  He pointed out that fly tipping is still a problem and asked that if anyone witnesses anyone committing this offence they notify Sandra Pell.  He said these issues will be discussed further at the next Park Advisory Panel meeting on 16th April.  In response to this letter Cllr. R Warmington said she had grave doubts about using Gosford Place as access to a car park as it could increase danger in that area for parents bringing children to school.  There were also issues about access for emergency vehicles.  She said many more questions need to be asked before the Council can go down this line.  Cllr. J Smith said the road in this area is quite narrow and may cause problems with increased traffic.  She said it was pleasing that Richard Livall is acting so positively on behalf of Clare.  Cllr. R Warmington said pollution near to a school also has to be considered due to exhaust fumes.  Cllr. Neal thinks it may be in the wrong place as may still be too far from the town centre and he would still prefer it to be behind the Swan.  Cllr J Smith said the Clare Business Association are also keen on the site behind the Swan but there is some opposition to it. Cllr. Gee pointed out that the path to the cemetery is likely to be the only access to the town if the car park is situated behind Church Farm. Cllr. R Warmington suggested a response should be sent to Richard Livall to thank him for the positive work he is doing and state it will be put on the agenda for next month  for further discussion.  ACTION: CLERK.  Regarding the Country Park, County Cllr. L Warmington said the resurfacing had not been done well and puddles had already started to appear in this area.

St Eds B.C. – Regarding their open day on 30th March – this was circulated to all.

St Eds B.C. – They are holding a Parish Conference on 10th May 4.30-7pm in the Athenaeum following on from the first conference last November.  A programme was attached and this will be circulated to all Councillors and put on the agenda for next month.  ACTION: CLERK
Dedham Vale & Stour Valley Project – Details of their latest walks and events.  Posters will be displayed.

St Eds B.C. – Regarding multi-sport activity sessions which they are proposing to bring to Clare during the school holidays.  They would like suggestions of areas in Clare that could be used.  Cllr. J Smith suggested the Bailey and said it may be a good idea for them to contact CHOC regarding use of the halls in the event of wet weather.  Also the schools both have fields and halls which would be suitable.   A response with these suggestions will be sent.  ACTION:  CLERK

7. Finance:

Financial Clerk firstly pointed out that in the details for the new council tax Clare is in 5th position in the borough rather than the first or second placing it normally has.  Therefore other parishes have higher bills than Clare.  He has all the information if anyone would like to view it.  He explained that VAT that he has claimed back this year has been higher than last year and in future the Bank of England loan will be paid by direct debit. 

(a) Presentation of monthly accounts – These were explained and acceptance of these was proposed by Cllr. J Smith, seconded by Cllr. Daniels and carried unanimously. 

(b) Exclusive rights of burial – C109 – Roy Albert Franklin

8. Committee reports:

a) Street cleaning – Vice-Chairman reported that motivation for weeds is now needed.  There is a need to discuss banding on the Clare in Bloom containers.  Due to some comments received there is a feeling that the public’s expectation of how much the street cleaners can do may be higher than can be provided.   The meeting was closed for a short time to discuss personalities.
b) Market – No report
c) Cemetery – Vice-Chairman reported that the situation with the moles would be monitored and no action will be taken at present unless complaints are received from the public when further action can be considered.  Once the grass is cut the situation should improve.  Dumping of rubbish in the compound has become a problem so Clerk is investigating costs of a “no dumping” sign and will report back to cemetery committee and will put on agenda for next meeting
I. Working Party/tidying – Date to be done – A list of jobs to be done has been prepared and 8th or 9th May appear to be the preferred dates. Can all those who can help please do so even if it is just for an hour or so.  The list of jobs was circulated.  
II. Purchase of plastic bench – consider proposals/costs -  Clerk had investigated and found a bench made of recyclable materials at a cost of £197.  Information circulated to all.  Cllr. Neal asked whether it is necessary to purchase one immediately and Vice-Chairman explained there is not currently a bench o the Market Hill so replacement of this is needed although we do have two spares but they are not vandal proof etc.  It would be more cost effective to buy a bench which could not be so easily damaged rather than keep paying for repairs.  Purchase of the £197 bench was proposed by Cllr. O Smith, seconded by Cllr. R Warmington and carried unanimously.  Cllr. Neal is happy to have the bench delivered to his home and clerk will liaise with him and order bench.  ACTION: CLERK
III. Securing of benches in cemetery – discuss action needed – The benches situated in the centre of the cemetery are being knocked over when cars turn around in there.    There was concern that if the benches were fixed and a car hit them then there could be a liability for damage..  Cllr. Gee pointed out that cars should not be going up there apart from hearses.  Cllr. J Smith said perhaps there should be a barrier as in many cemeteries to prevent people driving up there.  This will be put on the agenda to discuss action needed at next meeting.
IV. Additional items to be added to grass cutting contract – decide upon- Vice-Chairman said there is a list of extra things which need doing including hedge cutting etc and Mr Gotts will be asked if these can be added to his tender and give us an idea of extra costs.  All in agreement.
V. Pollarding of Tree, Nethergate St., - Consider quotes – Cllr. Daniels declared an interest in this item as outside his property and declined to vote.  Two quotes received and the quote from Andy Gill is the cheapest at £45 so acceptance of this was proposed by Cllr. R Warmington, seconded by Cllr. J Smith and carried unanimously.  
d) SALC – Cllr. P Daniels reported  that he had attended a meeting the previous day.  There had been a talk from Peter Nunn of Suffolk county Council Highways Department about Roads and traffic in environmental transport.  He included details of how their budget had been trimmed and non important issues have had to be put off.  There was also a presentation by Guy Ackers of Suffolk Hedgerow Survey.  Wildlife living in Hedgerows has suffered due to the decline in the numbers of hedgerows and therefore this survey is being carried out to improve this situation and re-energise them.  The W.I. are heavily involved and their work was highly praised by the speaker.  The survey itself will take two years to complete and Cllr Daniels said it would be nice to do an initiative to support it in Clare.  Cllr. R Warmington said it would be a n opportunity to get schools interested.  It may be worth putting something in the Focus and on the website and ask those who are interested to contact the Parish Council.  Information was circulated.  This will be put on the next agenda to discuss positive action.  Cllr. Daniels also said the SALC AGM is in July and the Chief Constable for Suffolk will be attending as will Kelvin Layborne the Emergency Planning Officer.  If there are any resolutions for this meeting now is the time to bring them forward.  He said SALC and Suffolk Acre have a local transport conference on 24th March and this may be useful for CLASP to get involved in respect of Parish Transport Schemes.
e) Finance – Cllr. P Daniels reported that CHOC is a major project and he is in the process of re-drafting their constitution.  A finance meeting will be needed before the next full council meeting.
f) Website – Cllr. J Smith reported that a meeting of the working party was held on 24th February which Jason Fitzpatrick attended.  The schools are to be contacted to see if they want to link in with the Clare website.  There is still a need for the Clare Business Association to be more involved and there are plans to try to create a video to go on the website which will include footage from the music festival and Clare in Bloom.  There are also plans for the Police to have a page on there and features on other “Clare’s” across the world which could link into our site. 
g) CLASP – No report
h) CHOC –No report

i) Emergency Planning – No report
j) Clare in Bloom – Cllr. J Smith reported that a meeting was held on 15th March and she and Cllrs O. Smith and R Warmington wished to thank those who delivered leaflets about this meeting.  Letters will be sent to those involved. Cllr. J Smith said it was decided that letters should be sent out on Parish Council paper as a plea from the council to all residents explaining the situation with Clare in Bloom and asking for parishioners support for the project.  The meeting was needed urgently due to the time of year and the need to order plants etc.  Cllr. R Warmington had taken the chair and the meeting was very positive.  There are a number of people who will try to form a committee and a meeting is being held next Thursday.  Once the committee is formed they will make the decisions s the  Clare in Bloom initiative should be a fun thing which is in the hands of the community.

I. Printing costs for mail shot – authorise – Photocopying of the letter which went out had cost £20 and had been done by Balmforth’s who had been most helpful.  A letter of thanks will be sent to them  ACTION: CLERK.  Payment of this was proposed by Cllr. Daniels and seconded by Cllr. J. Smith and all in favour except Cllr. Neal.  He said the payment should be met by Clare in Bloom.  Cllr. R Warmington explained that as it is public money we have to be accountable to the parish.  As the letter went out from the Parish Council it should be met by the council,.  Cllr. J Smith said it was a council matter as we wanted parishioners to support Clare  in Bloom.  The issues were handed back to the Parish Council after the AGM of Clare in Bloom when they had been unable to form a new committee and we had said we would act upon this.  Cllr. J Smith said the issue of who pays the cost for the hall for  the meeting on 15th March also needed to be decided and she proposed the Parish Council pay for this, this was seconded by Cllr R  Warmington and agreed by all except Cllr. Neal who was against.
II. Clare Primary School - School governor’s report – Cllr. R Warmington reported that interviews were held for the Head Teachers post and Joan Homer who is currently Deputy Head has been appointed so she will become the new Head Teacher in September when John Pauling retires. We will be kept informed of plans for his retirement.
k) Borough Councillors report – No report
l) County Councillors report - L Warmington reported that Suffolk County Council’s move to their new premises at Endeavour House is currently happening and will save money in the long term.  He was disappointed the council tax had gone up and he had abstained from the vote as he does not believe in the council tax system.  Suffolk has the third lowest council tax in the country.  There have been changes within the Fire Service with a move to regional control.  Regarding the proposed car park for Clare he said the county would support the move for a car park but feels the site at Church Farm may be the wrong place due to unsuitable access.  There is a planning application which the County have submitted to site a crane in the Country Park next to the old goods shed.  No details have been received by the Parish Council as yet.  He said he will need more details to consider using the locality budget for lighting for Malting Lane and Cllr. Neal said we need to think about numbers of lights needed and type.  Cllr. Daniels asked if he knew anything about withdrawal of money for parish plans as this had been discussed by SALC  but County Cllr. L Warmington knew nothing about this.
9. Planning:

a) TCA04/1009 – Fell Leylandii trees forming hedge situated in a Conservation Area – Stour House, Stoke Rd. Clare – Recommended approval proposed by Cllr. J Smith, seconded by Cllr. R Warmington and carried unanimously.

b) TCA04/1012 – Crown thin by up to 20%, reduce height by up to 30% and reshape one Silver Birch (1) situated in a Conservation Area – Rear garden of 1 Market Hill, Clare – Cllr J Smith declared an interest and declined to vote - Recommended approval proposed by Cllr. Daniels, seconded by Cllr. Gee and Cllr. Neal in favour.  Cllr. R Warmington and Vice-Chairman abstained.

c) SE/04/1528/P – Erection of detached house and garage with construction of vehicular access – land at 10 Hermitage Meadows, Clare – Recommended refusal as backland development – proposed by Cllr. R Warmington, seconded by Cllr. Neal and carried unanimously.

Borough decisions

SE/04/1063/P – The Old Court, Nethergate St - Granted

10. Churchyard Wall -  Update – Vice-Chairman reported that a site meeting was held with Valiants and work will start at the end of May.  Samples of bricks were shown to them and samples of how they will weather over time.  A shed and a toilet will be discreetly placed in the churchyard and letters have been sent to Mike Dyson (as adjacent property owner), the Parish Church  and Jim Nunn regarding the need to close part of the path .
11. Country Park Advisory Panel Meeting – Matters to be discussed – The meeting will be on 16th April and the pothole and resurfacing of the whole car park will be discussed.  Lighting near Malting Lane and the parking bollards at the end of Malting Lane will need to be discussed.  There is a general feeling that money is being taken for car parking but no improvements such as resurfacing are being made to the area.  A list will be passed to County Cllr. L Warmington to put on the agenda for the meeting.
12. Any Other Business

Thornton’s Corner – Cllr. R Warmington said there is a large gap on the side of the path running from the corner to Emsdons meadow.  She will investigate this further and see how the edging has been done and make suggestions as necessary.

Broadband – Cllr. J Smith said Michael Moroney had been in touch with her regarding mounting a campaign to bring this forward in Clare and he has set up a website for people to register an interest on.  She feels the Council should encourage him

Parish Newsletter – Cllr. J Smith said it would be useful to have something where we could keep people informed of what is happening about things such as Clare in Bloom on a regular basis.  County Cllr. L Warmington said locality budget has been made available in other parishes to support this type of initiative.  This will be put on the next agenda.

Playing Field Plans – Cllr. Daniels said approaches will be made to various sources of funding in the very near future.

Emsdons Meadow – Ivy on the fencing is need of attention.  Cllr Gee to attend to.  ACTION:  CLLR. GEE

Churchill Close Trees   - Vice-Chairman said work on cutting these back has not been done.  Clerk to chase up.  ACTION: CLERK

Policing Matters – There have been a number of incidents in recent weeks including vandalism in Bridewell Street, Snow Hill and the heights as well as the burglary at Thornton House.  There seems to be some reluctance by the Police to follow some matters up due to lack of resources.  This will be raised with P.C. Parsonson when he attends our next meeting.  If he is unable to attend a letter will be sent to him.  County Cllr. L Warmington said when there are Police Forum’s taking place we should list all such problems and take them to these forums to ask for some action as this makes it higher profile due to the senior officers attending and the press also.  

Meeting Closed at 9.25pm

Suffolk County Council Update - March 2004

From Cllr Leslie Warmington of Clare Division

Suffolk Fire service joins national campaign to stop Cigarette fires

Suffolk Fire Service has signed up to the national government campaign to reduce the number of fires caused by cigarettes. Cigarette fires are one of the biggest killers as they often happen at night after people have gone to bed. In Suffolk, since April 2002 three people have died as a result of cigarettes and cigar ends not being extinguished properly.

Taking a few simple precautions can prevent fires caused by cigarettes:

· Never smoke in bed

· Never leave lit cigarettes lying around

· Always use a proper ashtray and make sure it can’t be knocked over

· Take special care when you are tired or when you’ve been drinking

· Keep matches and lighters away from children

· Make sure you have a working smoke alarm

Fire Service Plans for the future

At their meeting on 16th March, the Executive Committee considered the final draft of the Integrated Risk Management Plan for the Fire Service. The plan deals with fire cover arrangements for 2004/5 and is a new way of planning, concentrating more on minimising the risk of fire than in previous years. The Council received over 30 responses to the consultation on the plan and will be following up two of the responses, including looking at setting up a co-responder system with the ambulance service where the Fire and Rescue Service provide a an emergency response to heart attack victims in support of paramedics. 

Making it easier to find out about benefits

Every year billions of pounds of benefits go unclaimed, often by those that can most ill afford to lose the money. Suffolk County Council in partnership with the Legal services commission is offering community groups free training on basic welfare benefits covering all the main benefits and tax.  The campaign is fronted by the ‘Routes to Advice Project’ and also offers talks to community groups, showing them where they can access advice and information about benefits, debt, employment, housing etc. 

For further details contact Shelagh Smith, Routes to Advice Project Worker, Social Care Services, 53, Barrack Square, Martlesham Heath, Ipswich, IP5 3RF Tel.  01473 581506 or e-mail: shelagh.smith@socserv.suffolkcc.gov.uk

Become a Master Composter

The County Council is looking for volunteers to promote composting in their local area.

Anyone over the age of 18 with some spare time and an interest in the environment is welcome to join the Master Composter scheme. As a volunteer you will receive training in home composting and related environmental issues, a resource pack and day trips including visits to a composting site. All training expenses will be paid for, you only need to provide your time.

You don’t need any previous experience and once trained you’ll be available to provide local, advice and support to people who already compost or who want to start. Once the training has been completed, you will be expected to spend 30 hours over the following year promoting home composting. This could involve anything from giving a demonstration to your next-door neighbours to giving a presentation to school children or helping promote compost bin sales.

Anyone interested can call the county council for more information or to book a place on one of the following training events:

· Saturday 3 and Sunday 4 April – Flatford Mill, East Bergholt

· Saturday 17 and Sunday 18 April – Sutton Hoo

· Tuesday 27 and 28 April – Ickworth House, Bury St Edmunds

Upon completion of the training and the 30 hours of service, volunteers will be awarded the title of Master Composter and will receive a certificate. The Master Composter programme is run by Henry Doubleday Research Association (HDRA), in conjunction with Suffolk County Council and The National Trust.

If you are interested in becoming a Master Composter and would like further information please contact Louise Woolnough, waste awareness campaigns officer on 01473 583143 or email: louise.woolnough@et.suffolkcc.gov.uk
What do young people think of libraries?

Suffolk County Council is inviting people to take part in a survey to find out how well the county’s library services cater for young people. The opinion poll, which will form part of a national children’s survey, will ask parents and children their views on libraries and which services they think they should provide for today’s young people. 

The survey follows the success of Sunday opening in libraries. Last month the library service welcomed the 100,000th visitor on a Sunday.

